PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 16, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, October 16, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Shichigahama Delegation / Sister Cities International
Chairman Quintal welcomed the students and school personnel who traveled to Shichigahama, Japan during the summer as part of Plymouth’s exchange delegation.  He announced that, some weeks ago, a gift of a samurai sword arrived from Shichigahama officials, along with a booklet from the Prefect Governor, flag from the Shichigahama Rotary Club, and a reconfirmation of the sister city agreement between the Town of Plymouth and Shichigahama.  It was an honor and a pleasure, he said, to travel with the students, faculty, and Town Manager to visit Plymouth’s sister city.

Town Manager Mark Sylvia, Assistant Superintendent Gary Maestas, and members of the student delegation shared their thoughts on the trip.  All described their experience as culturally-invigorating and life-changing, and many talked of the friends they made both within the delegation and with those they met in Shichigahama.  Mr. Maestas specifically thanked School Committee member Margie Burgess for bringing the exchange program to a thriving point where it can be continued successfully for future generations of students.
Chairman Quintal talked about some of the projects into which he would like to see the Town breathe new life—like plans to construct a replica of the Shichigahama bell tower and the display of Shichigahama’s town seal at Town Hall—to show Plymouth’s commitment to its sister city relationship.  
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi then introduced Jim Dumous and Patrick Madden of Sister Cities International, who traveled from their offices in Washington D.C. to provide a brief presentation on their efforts to promote international relationships and cultural exchange.
Patrick Madden addressed the Board and the audience and thanked everyone for the opportunity to share information about their organization.  Sister Cities International, Mr. Madden explained, was created in 1956 by President Eisenhower to build long-term international partnerships toward the goal of world peace.  Their programs, he said, are focused on people-to-people exchanges through trade and economic missions, educational exchanges, arts and cultural programs, humanitarian assistance, and collaborative events.  Sister Cities International, he explained, works as a third-party to further support, promote, and enhance the programs and exchanges between communities with sister city relationships. 
Chairman Quintal thanked the representatives from Sister Cities International and the delegation of students and school personnel for attending the meeting.
Public Hearing – New Annual Wine & Malt Package Store
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a New Annual Wine & Malt Package Store License from The Store at Sandy Pond, Inc., 832 Bourne Road, Richard Doonan III, Manager.  Chairman Quintal noted that, in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, notice of this hearing was given and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend the meeting.  

Richard Doonan III, owner and manager of The Store at Sandy Pond, addressed the Board on behalf of his application.  He explained that many of his neighbors convinced him to add the sale of wine and malt beverages to the offerings at his store, so that they would not have to drive the distance to the nearest package store in Wareham.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor or in opposition to the application.   No one came forward to address the Board.  Seeing no further comment or questions on Mr. Doonan’s application, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and called for a vote.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a New Annual Wine & Malt Package Store License for The Store at Sandy Pond, Inc.   Voted 4-0-0, approved. 
Town Manager’s Report
Community Energy Challenge – Mr. Sylvia announced that, in conjunction with the Plymouth Energy Committee, the Town of Plymouth recently applied to participate in the Environmental Protection Agency’s Community Energy Challenge.   He was pleased to inform the Board that notification has arrived that the Town has been accepted into the program, which will assist the Town in implementing energy efficiency strategies by providing tools and resources to reach our goals.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the Energy Committee, and, in particular, Energy member Margie Burgess, who has attended meetings and participated in teleconferences relative to our joining the program.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· Full Force Productions LLC, 72 County Road, Plympton, Michael Varner, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for October 26, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a mixed martial arts event to be held at Memorial Hall.

Issuance of the above license is subject to obtaining liquor liability insurance.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Full Force Productions LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the September 4, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.

Spring Annual Town Meeting Warrant – The Board approved the opening of the warrant for the Saturday, April 5, 2008 Spring Annual Town Meeting on Tuesday, October 30, 2007 and the closure of the warrant on Wednesday, November 28, 2007 at 4:00 p.m.

Roadway Signage and Crosswalks – The Board approved the installation of the following signage and crosswalk improvements, as recommended by the Parking & Traffic Task Force:

· a “Blind Driveway” sign at 126 Summer Street
· a “School Bus Stop Ahead” sign at 139 Herring Pond Road
· a “Curve Ahead” sign on Cypress Street
· a crosswalk on Obery Street at the intersection of the entrance to the Registry of Deeds 
· several “One Way” signs opposite the Lobster Hut parking area on Town Wharf 

· improvements to the intersection / area of Summer Street and Oak Street, including the application of reflective paint on the crosswalks, advanced pedestrian signage, and a “Blind Driveway” sign

· several “No Parking” signs on both sides of Samoset Avenue
Public Comment
Marc Garrett asked members of the Board if they would be hearing Articles 24 and 25 again during the meeting, to which Chairman Quintal replied in the affirmative.
Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 24

To see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 9 of the General Bylaws, entitled “Advisory and Finance Committee”, by adding the underlined words and making the changes shown, as follows [see warrant for full text]:

Or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMITTEE OF PRECINCT CHAIRS

Article 25

To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to the provisions of G.L. c.43B, §10, to amend the Town Charter, by making the following underlined changes to Section 2.4.7 thereof [see warrant for full text]:

Or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMITTEE OF PRECINCT CHAIRS

Mr. Sylvia noted that Selectman Machado had requested the reconsideration of Fall Town Meeting Articles 24 and 25.
Selectman Machado explained that he would like to go on record that he has changed his perspective on Articles 24 and 25.  He no longer supports recommending the articles to Town Meeting, he said, as he feels the changes proposed in the articles should be handled by the Charter Commission.

Bill Abbott, chairman of the Committee of Precinct Chairs, explained that the intention behind Articles 24 and 25 is to make Town Meeting more efficient by removing the requirement that the Finance & Advisory Committee review all articles, financial and non-financial.  Mr. Abbott noted that the Finance & Advisory Committee voted 12-1 to support the changes proposed in both articles, and he pointed out that, in most communities, the Finance Committee hears only financial articles.  
The changes proposed by the Precinct Chairs, Mr. Abbott said, will implement 5-6 specialized subcommittees comprised of Town Meeting members for the review of articles, much like what is done in our state and federal legislatures.  The subcommittees would review articles that fall within their specialized purview, he said, and provide a report to Town Meeting on the pro’s and con’s of each. 
In response to questions about staffing needs and from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Abbott surmised that the proposed changes would not require administrative support, as the Precinct Chairs currently operate without staff.

Paul Luszcz, Precinct 8 Chair, addressed the Board to explain that the Committee’s objective in crafting Articles 24 and 25 was to further educate, improve, and organize Town Meeting.  Mr. Luszcz assured the Board that the Precinct Chairs are neither trying to replace the Finance & Advisory Committee nor consolidate power.  

Discussion ensued between the Board and Mr. Luszcz regarding the relationship between Article 25 and the Charter Commission’s charter proposal for the May elections.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg noted that, if approved by the voters, the Charter Commission’s transition provision would not take effect until July of 2009, while Article 25 would take effect in 2008.  Selectmen Machado expressed his wish that the Precinct Chairs wait until the voters have had a chance to weigh in on the proposed charter in May. 
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion for comment from the audience.
Loring Tripp spoke in opposition to Articles 24 and 25, expressing concerns about the significant changes that he believes the articles will make to the checks and balances within the Town’s current form of government.

Ken Buechs spoke in opposition to Articles 24 and 25, pointing out that he was one of the two Precinct Chairs who voted against the proposal of the articles.   He explained his view that the proposed changes will add an unnecessary layer within Town Meeting, and he warned that the changes could lead to future attempts by the Committee of Precinct Chairs to seize power.

Paul McAlduff spoke in opposition to Articles 24 and 25, echoing Mr. Buechs’ sentiments that the changes would add an unnecessary layer to Town Meeting.
Marc Garrett read aloud a letter that he distributed to the Board in which he warned against giving extended powers to the Committee of Precinct Chairs, who are not elected to that committee by the voters nor appointed by elected officials.  Mr. Garrett recommended that the Town wait to let the voters decide on the proposed charter—which includes a similar proposal for review committees comprised of assembly members—before considering Articles 24 and 25.  
Selectman Machado made a motion to reconsider Articles 24 and 25, and Selectman Tavares seconded the motion.  The Board approved Selectman Machado’s motion, 3-1-0, with Vice Chairman Loewenberg casting the opposing vote.

Selectman Machado then made a motion that the Board vote to oppose Articles 24 and 25, and Selectman Tavares seconded the motion.  
Selectman Tavares noted that he voted against supporting these articles when they first came before the Board on September 25, 2007, and he stated his continued opposition to recommending the articles to Town Meeting.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg said that she has always believed that Town Meeting would work better if it operated more like the model of our federal government.  She supported this concept as a member of the Charter Commission, she said, and she will support the constructive effort to further educate and improve Town Meeting through Articles 24 and 25.   Vice Chairman Loewenberg rejected the idea that the Committee of Precinct Chairs is attempting to grab power through Articles 24 and 25.  If Town Meeting members do their homework and vote as they see fit, she said, there should be no concerns about the influence and power of the Precinct Chairs.
Chairman Quintal said that he has heard both sides of the issue and, while he is not yet convinced that Articles 24 and 25 are a charter change, he generally tries to steer clear of making changes to the laws of the Town.
The Board voted on Selectman Machado’s motion to oppose Articles 24 and 25.  Voted 2-2-0, with Machado and Tavares in favor of the motion, and Quintal and Loewenberg in opposition to the motion.  Seeing the 2-2 vote resulting in no action, Chairman Quintal noted that it will be up to Town Meeting to decide on Articles 24 and 25. 

DPW Progress Report on Roadway Projects 

DPW Director Roger Hammond and Town Engineer Sid Kashi provided the Board with a presentation on two roadway projects, one for Newfield Street and one for Taylor Avenue.

Newfield Street

Mr. Hammond reported to the Board that his department held a public hearing on June 28, 2007 with the residents of the Newfield Street area to discuss traffic safety and roadway condition issues.  The neighbors, he said, identified and concurred upon three initiatives that they would like the Town to pursue:
· Make Towns Street one-way from Stafford Street to South Street 

· Close off Birch Ave to through traffic with breakaway access for emergency vehicles

· Do not remove any trees

Mr. Hammond explained that, years ago, the Town made Towns Street one-way from Stafford to South, but then rescinded the measure.  The Police and Fire Departments, he said, have reviewed the neighbors’ request to close off either end of Birch Avenue, and both departments stated that they did not recommend this measure, for safety reasons.  After much consideration, Mr. Hammond said, the Engineering Department has formulated the following recommendations for Newfield Street:
· Maintain two-way traffic on Towns Street

· Pursue the installation of a traffic signal at South and Sandwich Streets to alleviate cut-through traffic patterns affecting Newfield and Mayflower Streets
· Remove existing trees along Newfield Street that are intruding into the traveled way (including roots in the pavement, sidewalk, sewer, and drainage system) and replace trees with proper full-grown scale and variety 

· Install speed tables along the whole length of Newfield Street, in accordance with   MassHighway standards
· Install improved drainage systems along the whole length of Newfield Street
· Rehabilitate/replace sewer lines damaged by root intrusion

· Install new ADA compliant sidewalks

· Install new guard rail where warranted

Mr. Hammond displayed map visuals of the proposed improvements and went over the next steps necessary to move the project forward.   The design and construction schedules, he noted, could be tentatively lined up for Fall 2008 / Spring 2009.   
Chairman Quintal asked for a cost estimate on the project, and Mr. Hammond responded with an amount of $550,000, not including the sewer improvements.  Chairman Quintal noted that he and Selectman Machado have spoken with some of the residents of the area, and it is their impression that the residents’ primary concerns relate to lessening traffic and improving safety, without the removal of the mature trees on the street.

Mr. Hammond responded that Parks Superintendent Ted Bubbins has identified two large trees that present a safety hazard due to considerable damage sustained from vehicular collisions.  Additionally, he pointed out, the intruding root systems of many of these trees will be damaged during the repair of the water and sewer pipes, creating additional tree hazards.
Selectman Machado wondered whether the DPW could simply implement a temporary solution—like speed bumps—to slow the traffic on Newfield Street, which, he believes, would satisfy the neighbors and lessen the burden on taxpayers.   Chairman Quintal added that he, too, would prefer the least expensive solution.
Mr. Hammond responded that the installation of speed bumps would significantly affect the proper flow of water and drainage on Newfield Street, damming up water and creating an ice hazard during the winter.   Mr. Hammond added that he is working with the Police Department towards a collaborative solution to the speeding problem on the street.
Chairman Quintal pointed to the issues raised by residents on Atlantic Street and asked why the DPW has not first addressed that matter, to which Mr. Sylvia responded that there are several major projects in the design-phase that cannot be funded and executed all-at-once.  The Board, Mr. Sylvia said, will need to provide guidance on the prioritization of these projects.
Selectman Machado reiterated his preference that temporary speed bumps be installed in whatever manner that will not affect drainage.  Mr. Sylvia responded that, while he and the DPW will look into temporary solutions to satisfy the residents, it may be best to avoid expending resources on temporary measures that may aggravate rather than improve the traffic and safety issues on Newfield Street.  Mr. Sylvia said that he would bring a report back to the Board on any temporary measures that the DPW identifies.
Taylor Avenue

Mr. Hammond provided the Board with a progress report on the Taylor Avenue reconstruction project.  The DPW held a public informational session on March 28, 2007, he reported, at which time conceptual roadway designs were presented on the varying layout widths of the roadway, from Manomet Road to White Horse Road.  Mr. Hammond outlined the following goals that guided the design process:
· Establish uniform travel lanes

· Provide a continuous ADA compliant sidewalk

· Provide multi-modal accommodations

· Improve existing drain system

· Formalize parking

· Define roadway edge

· Minimize impacts to adjacent property

· Incorporate traffic calming measures where feasible

· Provide parking spaces where feasible

The project, Mr. Hammond explained, is divided into four (4) sections, as the Town’s right-of-way varies along the Taylor Avenue corridor.  Mr. Hammond then reviewed plan-specifics and conceptual design cross-sections for each of the four following segments:
· Manomet Point Road to Hilltop Avenue:

50’ right-of-way

· Hilltop Avenue to Bartlett Brook:


50’ right-of-way

· Bartlett Brook to Avenue C:


40’ right-of-way

· Avenue C to White Horse Road: 


35’ right-of-way

Mr. Hammond also discussed the Town’s plans to reconstruct the structurally deficient Bartlett Brook Bridge.  The current bridge, he noted, was constructed in 1935 and lacks pedestrian accommodations.  Essentially, he said, the bridge will be replaced with the installation of concrete railing and widened to accommodate a sidewalk.

Mr. Hammond reviewed an outline of the next steps within the project, noting a target date of 2012 for construction.

Selectman Tavares made a motion to direct the DPW to proceed with the Taylor Avenue Reconstruction Project, as presented by DPW Director Hammond.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal clarified that, while he supports the advancement of the Taylor Avenue project, he is not ready to approve the plans for Newfield Street.
Discussion on Casino Gambling
Selectman Tavares explained that the Regional Casino Task Force has asked its members to clarify their town’s position on the proposal by the Mashpee Wampanoags to bring casino gambling to Middleborough.   Selectman Tavares, as the Board’s designee on the task force, recommended that the Board take no position on the matter.  The idea behind the Regional Casino Task Force, he said, is to look at the impacts that a Middleborough casino would have upon the surrounding southeast communities, and it is too premature at this point, he believes, to take a stance one way or the other on the proposal.

No objections were made to Selectman Tavares’ recommendation, and, thus, the Board took no position on the proposal to bring casino gambling to Middleborough.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Cardiac Defibrillators – Selectman Machado updated the Board on the efforts that he and the Town’s Health Department are making to install electronic defibrillators at all of the Town’s municipal facilities to be used in the case of cardiac emergency.  Originally, he noted, the proposal for the defibrillators was intended for Town Meeting in the form of an article, but, since, the Town has identified additional funding to support the measure.  Locations for the defibrillator units are being identified, Selectman Machado said, and staff training will be made available.  He thanked the Board for their support of this public safety measure.

County Court House Facilities – Selectman Tavares noted that he attended the most recent Plymouth County Commissioners’ meeting to provide any further, necessary clarification on the Board’s recent communication regarding the future of the vacated Court House properties.  Commissioner Riordan, Selectman Tavares added, gave his assurance that the Town would receive a copy of the appraisal for the downtown properties.
Chairman Quintal inquired about the status of the County Farm appraisal, and Mr. Sylvia noted that he would inquire again with County officials.  
New Business

T-Wharf Roadway Improvements – Chairman Quintal offered thanks to the staff involved in the repaving of the loop road around the T-Wharf and commended them on a job well done.

Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk for the Board of Selectmen
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